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CHIEF OF MISSANABIE 

CREE FIRST NATION 

Jason Gauthier 

Wace, 

Hope everybody had a 

wonderful holiday this year 

despite the pandemic. During 

these times, we continue to hold 

virtual meetings. I’ve been 

working closely with 

administration and the Business 

Corporation. We are setting up 

dates to engage with our 

community members over the 

next couple of months, amidst 

restrictions. 

From our Tribal Council, the 

Mushkegowuk by-election for 

interim Grand Chief is 

scheduled for February 25. Also, 

MCFN has been sent funds 

from the Resource Revenue 

Sharing Agreement. 

Missanabie Cree and Garden 

River continue renegotiating the 

community benefit agreement 

with Alamos, while Batchewana 

will be moving forward with 

their own negotiations. 

We have met with the 

community members that have 

expressed interest in building on 

our reserve land in Missanabie. 

Together as Chief and Council, 

we have posted a letter and sent 

out this letter in the spirit of 

reconciliation and inclusiveness. 

In the spirit of community. 

MISSANABIE CREE FIRST 

NATION COUNCILOR 

Joanne Pezzo 

Wachiaye MCFN families,  

Wachiaye, welcome 2022.   

December 2021 seemed to drag 

on but once we entered the new 

year…it’s back to business.  As 

councilor I have: 

 Attended the first C&C 

meeting of the new year 

 Attended 2 Land Code 

Planning meetings 

 Attended an Emergency 

Management Planning 

meeting  

 Participated in a virtual 

training with First Nations 

Land Management Resource 

Centre 

 I want to acknowledge the 

work of the subcommittees, 

the members work well 

together, they are dedicated, 

have the best of interest for 

our community when 

developing the codes which 

will guide the resettlement of 

the members who will be living 

on the land either permanently, 

seasonally or on a short-term 

basis. 

As always, I encourage 

membership to attend Chief 

and Council meetings.   

I also want to say chi miigwej 

to Lesley G for organizing the 

moose hide tanning workshop 

in December 2021. Miigwej to 

the one’s who donated the 

hide, miigwej to Brian Hunter 

for sharing his knowledge of 

tanning and a very special 

miigwej to the younger men, if 

it weren’t for them, I think us 

older ones wouldn’t still be 

there, de-fleshing and scraping, 

lol. John and I are looking 

forward to the next session in 

February.    

Wanting nothing but the best 

for all today and the rest of 

2022. Take care and be safe.  
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BAND ADMINISTRATOR 

Shereena Campbell 

Greetings, Well it’s another 

New year! Hopefully everyone 

had a happy holiday season. 

January has been quite a chilly 

month this year, but it sure is 

nice to see normal snow 

amounts! Staff are back in the 

office as of January 31, 2022.  

The Chamber of Commerce of 

Sault Ste. Marie has put a pause 

on distributing rapid tests for 

the time being. These were 

being distributed to staff and 

their family. Individuals are still 

able to be tested with Natalie 

within Sault Ste. Marie using the 

Molecular Covid Testing 

machine. This is also available 

for members residing in Sault 

Ste. Marie and appointments 

can be booked via email to 

ngauthier@missanabiecree.com 

We are continuing with the 

PCD distributions for those that 

are coming in on a weekly basis. 

A few members that we had not 

had contact from previously 

have come forward to collect 

their 2019 Treaty Land 

Entitlement Distributions. 

There are less than a handful 

from the original list now that 

we are unable to locate. 

In working through the 2019 

PCDs over the last couple weeks 

it has been identified that the 

distribution account has 

exhausted the original funds that 

were transferred for the 2019 

distribution. This is due to new 

eligible members that have been 

added to the distributions and 

the bank will now be taking over 

any remaining payouts through 

the Trust account directly. This 

has required a change in the 

process for payments. Going 

forward, members who have not 

yet received their 2019 PCD will 

now be provided with a 

Beneficiary Form and Band 

Council Resolution will be used 

to direct CIBC to pay out those 

individuals. 

Many reports are coming due 

and key staff are working with 

Finance  to obtain the financial 

reports needed to complete 

these. 

We are able to resume 

appointments for status card 

renewal. In order to book an 

appointment please contact  

June Markie.  You must wear a 

mask and sanitize your hands 

upon entry for your 

appointment. Please note the 

following recent announcement 

from Indigenous Services 

Canada regarding the extended 

validity date of status cards that 

was introduced in April 2020 

due to the COVID pandemic. 

“Since April 2020, Indigenous 

Services Canada (ISC) has 

extended the validity date of 

status cards and Temporary 

Confirmation of Registration 

Documents due to the     

COVID-19 pandemic. 

This extension will end 

on May 1, 2022. 

If your status card is past its 

renewal date, you should renew 

it now. 

Submit a complete application 

for renewal by February 28, 

2022 to allow for processing 

time and avoid delays. 

You can ask for a Temporary 

Confirmation of Registration 

Document if you need proof of 

registration while waiting for 

your new card. 

Indian status does not expire. 

Your registration number 

confirms your status and can be 

used to access some services and 

programs.” 

https://sac-isc.gc.ca/

eng/1100100032374/157245776

9548 

mailto:ngauthier@missanabiecree.com
https://sac-isc.gc.ca/eng/1100100032374/1572457769548
https://sac-isc.gc.ca/eng/1100100032374/1572457769548
https://sac-isc.gc.ca/eng/1100100032374/1572457769548
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LANDS & RESOURCES 

DIRECTOR 

Tess Sullivan 

(Technicians- Ty Hourtovenko, 

Michelle Carroll and Housing 

Intern Kyle Ross)  

Wachiaye MCFN Members, 

celebrating Opawahcikanasis, 

the “Frost Exploding Moon” 

also known as the Wolf Moon 

or Gichi-manidoo Giizis, the 

“Great Spirit Moon”! 

The Lands and Resources 

Department has been already 

very busy n 2022 working at 

managing in a good way, all 

matters related to Mining, 

Forestry, Lands, and Waters.  

The Land Code Subcommittee 

is working on part 3 of the draft 

Land Code for the nation, with 

plans to present to the Elder’s 

Council next week and at a 

community forum by            

Mid-February.  The Emergency 

Management Planning 

Subcommittee is working at 

drafting a master emergency 

response plan, scheduled to take 

Hazard Assessment and Risk 

Identification training and 

looking to recruit members 

residing in (or close to) 

Missanabie to become part of 

the emergency response team. 

The Energy Management 

Subcommittee has been 

investigating cogeneration plants 

(as an identified goal in the 

Community’s comprehensive 

plan) and the department is 

working on hiring a Community 

Energy Champion by early 

March (the job posting closing 

date has been updated to Jan 

31/22).  

There is also a new job posting 

that members may be interested 

in, that for a Marine Research 

Assistant. Missanabie Cree First 

Nation is working with 

Mushgekowuk to help inform a 

preliminary study to defend that 

the James Bay coast needs to be 

designated as a conservation 

area. Don’t let the job title throw 

you off though, this job is all 

about community engagement 

to collect Indigenous knowledge 

of all kinds. The first project for 

the Research Assistant is to 

coordinate the Terra-Stories 

Naming Project. This project 

aims to collect members stories 

and experiences of being out on 

the land, whether hiking, fishing, 

hunting, gathering or on spiritual 

quest. The stories will be 

compiled geo-spatially and help 

to inform the renaming of the 

various lakes, rivers, trails, hills 

and valleys. It is a way of taking 

back the land and helping to 

ensure the Cree legacy. Naming 

these features will further 

establish Missanabie Cree’s 

Jurisdiction of its traditional 

territories.  

We also have another project 

Traditional Territory. We are 

looking for members interested 

in participating in a two-part 

workshop (approximately 1.5 

hours each session) to discuss 

species at risk in the homelands 

and how together we can help 

their populations recover. These 

sessions are being scheduled in 

February. Please look for the 

posting on Facebook and 

Missanabie Cree’s website.  

I hope everyone is staying warm. 

The days are getting longer and 

the sun is shining stronger.  

Chi-meegwetch. 

Kind regards 
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EDUCATION OFFICER/ 

CULTURAL FACILITATOR  

Gloria Harris  

There are times when this 

department is steady and other 

times busier to meet deadlines 

and keep students needs met. 

This report will include 

information for all who are 

thinking about applying to 

Missanabie Cree First Nation 

for funding to attend a school 

of their choice. It is important 

to recognize that this office has 

rules, regulations and guidelines 

set up by the funders and the 

First Nation and to meet the 

needs of as many students as 

possible, they must be followed, 

as well as balance the budget to 

ensure continued funding. 

Before I go into detail on 

applying, I want to give mention 

to a couple of important topics. 

There is a group of indigenous 

political groups that are looking 

at “Educational Jurisdiction” 

which is looking to a result of 

First Nations funding their own 

education departments. As part 

of my job, and if the full 

funding to do so comes in, I can 

meet with all the hubs to gather 

their opinions/feedback and 

ideas on this educational 

jurisdiction project. Stay tuned 

for updates. 

I also would like to inform you 

of the graduates in the last year, 

some have been gifted and there 

are some to be honored with 

graduation gifts.  

We also had some excellent 

grades from students who 

earned Incentives. Since I have 

been with this department, I will 

name the graduates that I have 

had the pleasure to recognize 

Class of 2020  

 Brianne Nemeth-Child & 

Youth Worker - First Nation 

Technical Institute 

 Tyler Clafton       

Educational Support - 

Conestoga College 

 Tannis Croteau     Bachelor 

Chemical Engineering – 

Honors - Laurentian 

University 

 Neal Ruth-Business 

Administration-Deans 

Honor Roll-Northern 

Alberta Technical Institute 

 Class of 2021 

 Vanessa Genier     Bachelor 

of Administration – 

Accounting – Yorkville 

University 

 Grade 12 High School 

Graduates 

 Adrian Shields Nova 

Scotia 

 Michael Jeremiah – Timmins 

ON 

 Shania Dehn Copeland 

Michigan, USA 

 Emily Hinds-Jeffries – 

Toronto, ON 

 Grade 8 Elementary 

Graduates  

 Ava Salisbury, London, ON       

and      Brooke Phillips, 

London, ON  

We did hold a virtual ceremony 

and young Will Sayers, son of 

April Wesley, grandson of James 

and Christine Wesley honored 

us with a Valedictorian Address 

that he did for his school. He 

has graduated from Grade 8. At 

the time of Will’s graduation, he 

was also honored with multiple 

athletic and academic awards. If 

any parents or any graduate has 

special mention that they would 

like to share, please send it to me 

for future reports and 

ceremonies. 

During the fall, winter, and 

summer semesters we have had 

other graduates who will be 

recognized with gifts. 

(Continued on page 6) 
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 Mackenzie Malliet-Howard 

graduated Bachelor Science 

Nursing from Nipissing 

University. 

 Justin Yerex graduated from 

Georgian College with 

honors from Electrical 

Engineering Technology. 

 Paula Fletcher completed 

Veterinary Medical Assistant 

with honors from Centre for 

Arts and Technology.  

 Alethea Pezzo completed 

Bachelor Arts & Science 

from University of Toronto 

Incredible work was done by all 

the graduates! 

 Getting started for post 

secondary  

How do you know if you are 

ready for post secondary 

schooling? It is the first question 

you should explore. Learn as 

much as possible about the 

school of your choice, the 

courses and prerequisites 

required, the costs involved, 

what will suit your housing 

needs, best-on campus or 

private rental. The costs 

involved in private rental can be 

hard to meet on a student living 

allowance so it would be best to 

do the research. 

(Continued from page 5) 

Something to consider is a 

college entry course. This could 

help tremendously in preparing 

you for college or university. 

When you are ready to make the 

application, go the 

www.missanabiecreefn.com 

webpage. Look for the section 

on Education. It would be worth 

your time to read the:  

Post Secondary Student Support 

Program (PSSSP) POLICY, 

GUIDELINES AND 

PROCEDURES Approved 

December 07, 2021 by Chief and 

Council. 

The guideline includes topics 

that you need to know and 

understand, for example 

Eligibility, Student 

Responsibilities, Application and 

Approval Process and so much 

more. An example of high 

importance is in the Student 

Agreement that states: 

3.2 It is the responsibility of the 

student to provide 

a) Transcripts for each semester. 

Failure to do so shall result in a 

non-deposit of your living 

allowance. 

b) Maintain a minimum average 

for your program 

c) You are encouraged to attend 

all classes according to program 

d) Inform the Education Officer 

of MCFN of any program 

changes and/or courses 

withdrawal with dates in writing 

e) You must disclose academic 

deficiencies, failure to submit 

transcripts will result in 

automatic discontinuation of 

post-secondary sponsorship 

f) It is the responsibility of the 

student to inform Missanabie 

Cree First Nation of changes to 

banking, telephone, address, 

email, and other contact 

information.  

g) Must contact the Education 

Officer monthly to update 

progress and discuss any issues 

or concerns 

h) Students are also encouraged 

to apply for Student Assistance 

Programs offered by the 

province as well as apply for 

scholarships/bursaries to help 

offset the expenses of their post-

secondary education. 

The education officer reserves 

the authority to withhold living 

allowance funds from a student 

if communication mandate is 

not met. 

As you can see entering post 

secondary education carries with 

it responsibilities that must be 

adhered to. Another part to 

clearly understand is the process 
(Continued on page 7) 

http://www.missanabiecreefn.com
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for making the application.  

I cannot stress how important it 

is to read, research, review and 

learn everything you can before 

making application. This will 

make your process seamless and 

begin a relationship to help you 

succeed in your educational 

journey.  

I came across this while 

researching for some 

information I needed today and 

want to share with you. 

Always Remember 

You are BRAVER 

than you believe, 

STRONGER than you seem, 

SMARTER than you think, 

and LOVED more than  

you know. 

(Continued from page 6) Family Services Supervisor 

Bonnie Wiebe 

Wachay! Missanabie Cree 

Families and Members                            

Happy New Year to everyone.  

It has been an incredibly busy 

year and I am looking forward 

to this year.  I have been 

growing and learning more and 

more about this new position I 

am in.  I have been here now for 

7 months and loving every 

aspect of this position, still much 

to be learned.  

This is an exciting time for us 

here at Family Services, many 

changes are coming for our 

members, families, and elders 

within the catchment areas of 

the hubs.  These changes will be 

announced soon.   

 We are looking to restructuring 

our new area next door to the 

main office for programming, 

family time, and the food bank.  

Again, its unfortunate that the 

Covid-19 restrictions are taking 

a toll on our projects however, 

we are looking to alternatives for 

programming.  We were working 

from home and returned January 

31st.  

 We have 2 new students that 

are doing their practicum with 

the Family Services department.  

They are Carol Louttit and 

Brieanne Nemeth.  Carol will be 

introducing a video on our 

online programming facebook 

page of how to make potholders 

and Brieanne is working with 

April Wesley our Choose Life 

Coordinator.  They will be 

hosting a youth group evening 

program for our junior youth 

group 13 yrs to 17 yrs and senior 

youth group 18 yrs to 22 yrs.  A 

posting will be coming out to 

register for this program.  

 Also, there will be a Family 

Outdoor Challenge for the 

months of February to March, 

please register and submit 

pictures so we can share them 

with all members, this too will 

(Continued on page 8) 

2.2 New Applicants 

A) Written request indication career and academic goals 

b) Transcripts and documents or previous education and/or experience 

c) Letter of acceptance from the institution where the student plans to attend 

d) Application for education assistance form completed & signed 

e) Consent for release of information –completed & signed 

f) Copy of Status Card – front & back 

g) Agreement of terms – competed & signed 

 

2.1 Continuing Students (plan to continue must submit the following) 

Application for education assistance form – completed & signed 

Consent for release of information form – completed & signed 

Official transcripts of the previous year 

Agreement of terms 
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also be posted. We are hoping to 

have a March Break program 

done in person so a registration 

will also be going out soon, if in 

the event we cannot do this in 

person we will have again video 

programs online.   Staff will be 

renewing their CPR training 

coming in March or April.   

We are hoping to have onboard 

soon our Family Support 

Worker, Family Well-Being 

Coordinator, Addictions and 

Mental Health Worker, and a 

Practical Nurse. 

Members who are wanting 

masks and hand sanitizer please 

talk to your Hub Coordinator or 

Lesley Gagnon or send email 

requesting items.  It is important 

that we all stay safe through this 

pandemic.  Also, drive safe, keep 

safe and dress warm as this 

winter is a cold one. 

In the Spirit of Community 

(Continued from page 7) 

GENERAL MANAGER 

Joe Tom Sayers 

Greetings.  Wachey, Aanii, 

Boozho, 

Our office was closed for the 

Christmas Holidays however 

I've been busy with a number of 

major projects throughout that 

time.  I did have a wonderful 

Christmas and New year's with 

close family and friends and 

trust that the 

MCFN  membership did as 

well.  

MCFN and Garden River First 

Nation continue to work 

together on negotiations with 

Alamos Gold and our team has 

been liaising with their contract 

manager to prepare our partners 

for more opportunities being 

released this month. 

Also, we continue to work with 

Argonaut at the Magino mine 

site with some of our companies 

successfully securing contracts as 

well. 

We also have been supporting 

MCFN's Lands and Resources 

Department in negotiating new 

contracts with exploration 

companies, and I continue to 

represent MCFN at 

Wahkohtowin Inc.  The board 

and staff at Wahkohtowin has 

completed a new strategic plan 

in the fall and are working on 

finalizing an implementation 

strategy for the next 5 years. 

Some of the major projects have 

been progressing quite 

rapidly.  Our company ISN 

Maskwa will be delivering 

Emergency Management 

training February to March 2022 

and is positioning itself to 

provide evacuation coordination 

to Kashechewan and             

Fort Albany, and is also training 

a number of Indigenous security 

guards and incident 

commanders for this year's 

flood, pandemic and fire 

seasons. 

We have launched the Belleville 

Affordable Housing GP with 

partners Garden River, 

Mohawks of the Bay of Quinte 

and a private developer from 

Ottawa.  We will begin 

converting a former federal 

office building in Belleville for 

affordable Indigenous housing 

early summer 2022 with an 

expected completion date in 

May 2023.  We will use this 

(Continued on page 9) 
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experience and investment to 

support housing ventures 

opportunities in all MCFN 

communities. 

Finally, our new company Great 

Lakes Maskwa Aviation is now 

official, and our partners will be 

based here at our Sault office to 

begin securing trainees for their 

Commercial Helicopter licenses, 

offering charter services and 

government contracts in 

Northern Ontario. 

Miigwech 

EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT 

Brittany MacLean 

Greetings Missanabie Cree First 

Nation Community Members! 

Old man winter is in full force!! I 

keep myself sane by 

remembering that from 

December 21st to June 21st we 

gain about 2-4 minutes of 

daylight per day!  

I continue to communicate with 

our auditors for the current 

audit. I have received new 

(Continued from page 8) 

training on Payroll for 

QuickBooks from our 

Bookkeeper. 

Next week we have our first 

scheduled meeting with the 

Missanabie Cree Business 

Corporation Board of advisors. 

We will be providing an audit 

status report as well as discuss 

other projects and potential 

investment strategies. 

Joe and I continue to work with 

the team at Akawe. We are 

hoping to start the community 

member website portal this year 

and to further develop the 

MCBC business website 

https://mcblp.com. We have 

more plans that we will be able 

to notify you all about in the 

coming months. 

COMMUNITY BENEFIT 

AGREEMENT 

COORDINATOR 

Hannah Caicco 

Hello Missanabie Members, 

happy new year! With a new year 

brings a new set of exciting 

projects, I have been working 

closely with our general manager 

to onboard new companies and 

partners to continue to diversify 

our joint venture repository. As 

well  myself and the team 

successfully held the second 

annual RUSH 2021 event which 

is a networking event with our 

partners and the mine sites to 

encourage collaboration! In 

addition, I have also been 

meeting with Argonaut Gold 

Mine on a monthly basis and 

creating follow-up CBA reports 

to keep up-to-date on all future 

opportunities. I have kept up 

communication with Alamos 

Gold and working on increasing 

opportunities for our partners.  I 

am always looking into new 

collaborative prokects and giving 

community updates to the 

mines.  

Finally, I have been working on 

community engagement projects 

and marketing projects to 

continuing to grow MCBC's 

presence! Stay safe everyone! 

Thank you 

https://mcblp.com
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If you wish to send greetings, a story, 

or pictures for the Community News 

and Notes page,  please email Natalie 

at:    

bearfax@missanabiecree.com  

Deadline: 25th day of each month.  

If anyone would like a hardcopy of 

the Bear Fax, please contact June @ 

705-254-2702 

 

Happy Birthday to my 

Granddaughter Elizabeth 

love Namz 

Happy Birthday to LizBit 

love the Fletcher Family 

HAPPY  

FAMILY DAY:  

Everyone 

JUNE 

 

 

HAPPY VALENTINES DAY  

EVERYONE 

Happy Birthday to 

all born in February 

JUNE 

 

 

Happy Birthday to my 

sister Barb love Deb 

 

 

 

Congratulations to 
Adam Fletcher & 
Amber Swindell on 
the Birth of their 
son, Colby Nixon 
Fletcher, Jan 24-22. 
 

Happy Birthday DAD 

There’s not a day goes by I don’t think of you. 

Love you and miss you. 

Your Daughter 

JUNE 

Happy Birthday 

Shereena 

JUNE 

 

Happy Birthday to Barb 

Fletcher, love the family 
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In Office Card Renewals: For Members only and will be by appointment only. 

Please call ahead and book through June - In house photos are available for 

laminated cards only. 

If your card is expired and you need a temporary confirmation of status,  you 

can call (1) 844-280-5011 to make this request. INAC offices have posted the 

following :  

Secure Certificate of Indian Status Application Centre: 

COVID-19-related office closure: All Indigenous Services Canada offices for 

Indian status and secure status card applications will be closed until further 

notice due to circumstances surrounding the COVID-19 pandemic. 

To support national efforts to contain the COVID-19 pandemic, the Public 

Enquiries Contact Centre is temporarily providing services via  e-mail only. 

An agent will respond to your request as soon as possible. We are prioritizing 

requests based on their urgency. Updates on the status of an application for 

Indian Status cannot be provided at this time.  

Email: InfoPubs@aadnc-aandc.gc.ca 

Sorry for any inconvenience this may cause. 

Updating Addresses.: Members, please keep your address up-to-date so you 

don’t miss out on pertinent information regarding band business.  Please use 

the form below and mail or fax it to Missanabie Cree First Nation. You may 

also call the Band Office or email June Markie at 

jmarkie@missanabiecree.com.  

Please Note:  A Change of address Can Only be processed with information 

provided by the individual involved, not from anyone else. 

Deceased Members: Names of deceased members are not removed from 

the band voter’s list unless the information is provided to Aboriginal Affairs. 

Anyone with funeral information (i.e. name of funeral home/location), date of 

death, a death certificate, or anyone who can be contacted for this 

information, please call or leave a message with  Shereena or Louise at the 

MCFN Band Office. 

mailto:InfoPubs@aadnc-aandc.gc.ca
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Elizabeth 

 

 

 

 

Cathy 

Jeanette 

 

 Jennifer 

Emily 

Matthew  

 

 Kyle 

 

David 

 

  Barbara  

Beatrice 

 

Jason 

 

 

Charles 

Adrian  

Mildred  

Zachary 

Mitchell 

Eric 

 

Makayla 
Alexandra 

 

Brittany  

 

 Nolan 

 

Garnet 

Nathan     

Isabell  

 

James  

Gloria  

 Kyle 

Ashton  

Vanessa 

Joanne 

Carolyn  

 

 

 

Donald 

Shane 

Todd 

Jacob 

Paul 

Alain          

Katharine   

John 

 Danielle 



Page 22              February 2022            Great Moon (Hope of  Spring)             BEAR FAX           Return to Top                                           

 

 

SATELLITE OFFICE:   www.missanabiecreefn.com 

559 Queen St. E  174B HWY 17B  Phone:     1-705-254-2702  

Sault Ste. Marie, ON Garden River, ON Toll Free:  1-800-319-3001 

P6A 2A3 P6A 6Z1  Fax:   1-705-254-3292 

Missanabie Cree First Nation Chief & Council 

Chief  Jason Gauthier  jgauthier@missanabiecree.com 

Deputy Chief Les Nolan  lnolan@missanabiecree.com 

Councillor Cory McLeod  cmcleod@missanabiecree.com 

Councillor Joanne Pezzo  jpezzo@missanabiecree.com 

Councillor Bobbi Fletcher bfletcher-decorte@missanabiecree.com 

Councillor Shawn Pine   spine@missanabiecree.com 

Elder Liaison Pam Rew  elderliaison@missanabiecree.com 

Youth Council TBA 

Missanabie Cree First Nation Staff  

Band Administrator Shereena Campbell Ext. 235 scampbell@missanabiecree.com 

Bookkeeper Louise Campbell  Ext. 224 lcampbell@missanabiecree.com 

Reception June Markie Ext. 221 jmarkie@missanabiecree.com 

Program Development Lesley Gagnon  Ext. 226 lgagnon@missanabiecree.com 

Band Administrative           

Assistant - C&C 

Amber Lacrosse   Ext. 231 alacrosse@missanabiecree.com 

Post-Secondary Education Gloria Harris Ext. 227 education@missanabiecree.com 

Governance Coordinator & Natalie Gauthier Ext. 230 ngauthier@missanabiecree.com 

Newsletter Editor    

Lands & Resources Director Tiffany (Tess) Sullivan Ext. 238 tsullivan@missanabiecree.com 

Lands & Resources Tech Michelle Carroll Ext. 229 mcarroll@missanabiecree.com 

Lands & Resources Tech Tetyron Hourtovenko Ext. 243 thourtovenko@missanabiecree.com 

Housing Intern Ross Kyle  rkyle@missanabiecree.com 

Elders Council Elders Liaison: Pam Rew elderliaison@missanab iecree.com 

Bill Yerex Bonnie Weibe Carol Nolan Cathy Clement Cheryl Macumber 

D’Arcy Fletcher Debbie Ewing Diane Astle Glad Hawkins Isabell Souliere 

Jackie Fletcher  Kathy Beaudry Kim Young Laura-Lee Rawlyk Lori Rainville 

Marlon McDonald Shirley Bain Shelly Fletcher Shirley Horn Terri Lou Fletcher 

      
Governance Coordinating Committee (GCC) 

CONTACTS  AND  OTHER  INFORMATION (Page 1 of 2) 

Zachary Jeffries   Deb Ewing  Victoria Pezzo John Lacelle  
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SATELLITE OFFICE:   www.missanabiecreefn.com 

559 Queen St. E  174B HWY 17B  Phone:     1-705-254-2702  

Sault Ste. Marie, ON Garden River, ON Toll Free:  1-800-319-3001 

P6A 2A3 P6A 6Z1  Fax:   1-705-254-3292 

 

Missanabie Cree First Nation Hubs 

Location    

Wawa/Missanabie Brad Nolan  missanabie@missanabiecree.com 

Thunder Bay  Deb Ewing  thunderbay@missanabiecree.com 

Sudbury  Julien Bergeron  sudbury@missanabiecree.com 

Toronto Vanessa Mahan  toronto@missanabiecree.com 

London Karen Phillips  london@missanabiecree.com 

Missanabie Cree Family Services (MCFS)  1-705-254-2702 

New Location: 559 Queen St. E., Sault Ste. Marie, ON, P6A 2A3                           

Family Services Supervisor  Bonnie Wiebe Ext. 203 bwiebe@missanabiecree.com 

Reception Jana Harris Ext. 206 jharris@missanabiecree.com 

Choose Life Coordinator   April Wesley Ext. 201 awesley@missanabiecree.com 

Mental Health & Addictions  Vacant   

Family Support Worker Vacant Ext. 203  

Family Well-being Worker  Vacant Ext. 204  

Registered Practical Nurse Vacant   

Missanabie Cree Business Corporation (MCBC)  1-705-575-2188 

Location: 553 Queen Street East, 2nd floor 

General Manager - Joseph Sayers                   705-992-5172 gm_mcbc@missanabiecree.com 

Executive Assistant - Brittany MacLean          705-992-5192 bmaclean@missanabiecree.com 

CBA Coordinator - Hannah Caicco                   705-255-6198 cba_mcbc@missanabiecree.com 

NOHFC Bear Train Manager Intern                beartrain@missanabiecree.com  

Johnathon Lalonde  

Business Intern - Morgan Boissoneau-Boyer  mcbc_reception@missanabiecree.com 

CONTACTS  AND  OTHER  INFORMATION (Page2 of 2) 
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VISION STATEMENT OF THE MISSANABIE CREE 

We are the Omushkego of the Missanabie Cree Ililiwak;  

whose vision is to have a united and self-governing body 

that will determine our destiny guided by the Seven Grandfather Teachings. 

 

We have a vision of a leadership that is open, honest, trustworthy; 

a leadership with conviction, accessible to the people; 

a leadership that is progressive yet respectful of our traditions, values, and beliefs; 

a leadership with confidence, always watchful and assertive 

in protecting and preserving the treaty and aboriginal rights of our people; 

a leadership that is directed by our people 

and with exclusive accountability to our people and our people alone. 

 

We have a vision of our community re-established on the traditional lands 

that were once the homeland of our ancestors 

where institutions of our government, economy and education can once again thrive. 

 

We have a vision of a people where individuals and families can stand strong 

and find healing through tradition and spirituality; 

individuals and families who are loving and compassionate. 

 

We have a vision of a people who are bi-cultural and bi-lingual; 

a people who can walk in both worlds contributing to our well-being, 

the well-being of other Indigenous Peoples; contributing and competing globally. 

 

We have a vision of a Nation of people who respect the dignity of all; 

a people who find balance through equality. 

 

We have a vision of people who respect the environment, 

harvesting and reaping the resources of the land in a sustainable manner 

as responsible stewards for the use of future generations. 

 

We are the Omushkego of the Missanabie Cree Ililiwak; 

whose vision it is to regain and restore our rightful place 

and through the strength of our people, never again be denied our place in society. 
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